. RECEIVED

1
JUM 2 1998

ONWEALTH OF PENNSYLVANIA

IC yPILITY comMrssronbA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION
SEC&@TARY’S BUREAU -

o

iEfe Associ ‘ Shel 1k Con vt Docket No.
Complalnant wculd llke Duquesne nght to ;. C-00981142
main meter the property to realize volume H

discounts for electric use that would benefit :

the building and the tenants since it is

apartments for senior citizens.

oy Initial hearing. 3
DOCUMENT - - .. :
rw(}iaéggrﬁjthrough 70 State Office Building

300 Liberty Avenue
Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15222

Tuesday, May 12, 1998

Met, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m.
BEFORE:

LARRY GESOFF, Administrative Law Judge
APPEARANCES :

PETER R. PATTERSON, Esquire

412 First Street ,

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15219

(For the Complainant)
RICHARD S. HERSKQVITZ, Esquire
411 Seventh Avenue 16-006

Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15230
(For the Respondent) :

CUETED
JUN 041998

K k%

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
Barbara A. Spin
87 South Grant Street
Manheim, Pennsylvania 17545




CONTENTS

WITNESSES - DIRECT CROSS REDIRECT RECROSS

Clarence H. Steiner 4 27 33 —_—

William €. Zollars 36 | 49 56 —

Clarence H. Steiner s - 57 58
(Recalled)

EXHIBITS

NUMBERS FOR IDENTIFICATION IN EVIDENCE
For the Complainant:

?f 4

/No. 17 (Application for Erection 8 27
: of Building) '

Mo. 2/ (Tetter, 11-20-97) 12 27
5. 3/ (Letter, 1-2-97) 13 27
No. 4.//(Rule 41 excerpt) 14 27

jN « 5 ¥Blectric Usage Analysis) 15 ‘ 27
6. 64(16 US Code 2601) 23 27
No . 7)/ 16 US Code 2611) 24 27
0. 84/(16 US Code 2623) 24 27

MNo. 94 (16 US Code 2625) 25 ' 27

34 35

Reproduction of this tramscript is
prohibited without authorization by the
certifying reporter.

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
(717) 665~4060




-

NOONORN RN N = e 3 eS e s ea s
G s W N = O O @ NS s W N D W o s W N

PROCEEDINGS

; 10:00 a.m.
ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE LARRY GESOFF: This is the

time and place set by the Pennsylvania Public Utility

Commission for a hearing in the complaint of Tiffany

Associates against Duquesne Light Company at Docket Number

C~00981142.

I am Larry Gesoff, the Administrative Law Judge
assigned to this proceeding. I note the appearance of Peter
R. Patterson on behalf of Tiffany Associates, and Richard S.
Herskovitz on behalf of Duquesne Light Company.

Before we went on the record, the parties informed me
that they discussed the possibility of settlement and were
unable to reach a settlement, so we will go ahead with the
hearing.

Mr. Patterson.

MR. PATTERSON: Would you care for me to make an
opening statement or should I just call my witness?

JUDGE GESOFF: I think you can call your witness.

MR. PATTERSON: I call Clarence Steiner.

JUDGE GESOFF: Mr. Steiner, do you want to come up
here, please?

Whereupbn,
CLARENCE H. STEINER

having been duly sworn, testified as follows:
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JUDGE GESOFF: Would you state your name, please?

THE WITNESS: Clarence H. Steiner.

JUDGE GESOFF: - Spell your last name for the court
repbrterk

THE WITNESS: S~t-e-i-n-e-r.

JUDGE GESOFF: Thank you. Go ahead, Mr. Patterson.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q How are you employed, Mr. Steiner?

A  I'm President of Steiner Realty, Incorporated.

Q What does Steiner Realty do?

A It's real estate brokerage firm in Edgewood. Our
main business is managing apartmeﬁt buildings.

Q  How many units do you have?

A We manage a little over 450 units.

Q And, how long has Steiner Realty been in

existence in one form or another?

A I started with the company in 1985. Prior to
that, my father and uncle had family busiﬁess that they had
started in the late 1950s with small duplexes and then got
bigger. By the time I got in 1985, it was around 200 units.

Q@ Do you have any experience in real estate,‘k
specifically real estate management of apartments prior to
your entering college?

A Just what I would do with my father; I was
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involved in helping maintain them, paint and basic knowledge
of operations of the buildings prior to that.

Q0 Do you have a college degree?
I do.
From where?
Haverford College in Philadelphia.
What was your degree in?
History.

Pid you have any business related courses?

Ao B A« N B~

Not particularly.

Q Do you have a post—-college education?

A Yes, I have a law degree from the University of
North Carolina, Chapel Hill.

Q Do you have any other licenses?

A  Real estate broker in the state of Pennsylvania
since 1989, I think,

Q  You have been managing Steiner Realty since 19857

A  That's correct.

Q I take it then that you are in charge of the day

to aay operations of Steiner Real Estate which includes the

management of the 450 rental units which you own?

A  That's correct.
Q And, I also assumé that you are experienced in
tracking cost of utilities, specifically electric, gas,

water, sewer and so on?

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Yes, I am.

Taxes, maintenande and insurance?

- @ S

That's correct.

Q As part of your day to day operatioﬁs, do ybu
always search for the best cost alternative for your units
taking into account profitability and marketability?

A  Certainly. Many of our buildings are organized

under partnerships that we market to a group of investors we

have, and I am directly answerable for performance of the
property, so I do regularly review and keep computer records
of electric usage, gas usage, water consumption. If a water
bill comes in high one month, we send our maintenance staff
to look at the building to find out what toilets are
running, that sort of stuff.

MR. PATTERSON: At this time, Your Honor, I would
offer Mr. Steiner as an expert in the field of residential
real estate management.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: No objection.

JUDGE GESOFF:  OQkay.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q@ As a real estate expert in the field, do you
repreéent an entity known as Tiffany Associates?

A I am the President of the corporate general
partner of Tiffany Associates, which is a Pennsylvania

limited partnership.
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JUDGE GESOFF: Say that again.

THE WITNESS: I am the President of the corporate
general partner. Tiffany G.P., Incorporated, iskthe
corporate general partner for Tiffany Associates, which is
the entity that owns the Tiffany Apartments.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Was Tiffany Associates formed for the sole

purpose of purchasing the property under discussion here

 today?

A It was.
Q In fact, did Tiffany Associates purchase a
building known as 925 California Avenue?

A It purchased the Tiffany Apartments at that

‘address January 9th of this year.

How many units are located there?

It's an 84-unit building.

Q  When you purchased it, how many units were
vacant?

A Four were vacant when we‘purchased it.

Q0 How many are vacant now?

A We have ten vacant now.

Q What is the normal vacancy rate in the Pittsburgh
region?

A Well, in the buildings that we operate, our

typical vacancy rate is around two percent.
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Q@ Do the vacancies in this particular building
exceed the normal vacancy rate?

A Surprising so for us, yes. 7

0 I will show you what we have marked as
Plaintiff's Exhibit 1 and ask if you recognize that
document?

A I do.

JUDGE GESOFF: We need two copies for the court

. reporter.

MR. PAITERSON: I‘m.sqrry, Your Honor, I...

JUDGE GESOFF: If you don't have them, we will get
them here, but we need two for Ehe court reporter for future
reference. | |

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 1 for
identification.)

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Do you recognize this document?

91 I do. |

Q0  What is it?

A It's a letter that was faxed to me, a building
erecuion application that was faxed to me by the Inspector
from Avalon Borough, Tony Manasci (ph) yesterday at my
request about any sort of proof they had about the

construction date of the Tiffany Apartments.
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9
Q What does this document indicate the construction
date was?
A Well, it indicates the application was July of
1963. It doesn't state for a fact when the building was

completed, but I know that...

Q Prior to your purchase of the building, did you
review certain documents including deeds, appraisals and
title reports that would give ycu'an indication of
approximately when the building was constructed?

A  The appraisal estimated a construction date of
1965, and I...

@ In fact, you have leases that date from the
196057

A In reviewing the leases, there were applications

and leases that started when the building was built, and my

recollect is it was 1964.

MR. PATTERSON: Your Honor, I think you can take
judicial notice of the fact that for purposes of this
hearing, this building was connected prior to 1981 as it
relates to Act 41. |

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Excuse me. Connected; and I don't
understand what Act 41 is?

MR. PATTERSON: I'm sorry. That's what we are here
for.

JUDGE GESOFF: Rule 417

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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- MR. HERSKOVITZ: Rule 41, okay.

MR. PATTERSON: Yes.

JUDGE GESOFF: Do you have a copy of it for me?

MR. PATTERSON: Yes, Your Honor. |

(Counsel handing document to Judge.)

JUDGE GESOFF: Is the word, connected, in here?

- MR. PATTERSON: Yes, the first full paragraph, "Each
residential dwelling unit in a building must be individually
metered by the company for buildings connected after;January
1st, 1981."

JUDGE GESOFF: Okay. Any objection to judicial
notice? .

MR. HERSKOVITZ: I'm still not sure what he means by
connected, if he means individual meters were connected or
electricity was connected or...

JUDGE GESOFF: He's saying, as I recall, within the
scope of Rule 41, it's connected within the scope of Rule
41. That raises the question of what connected means with
respect to Rule 41.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Right.

MR. PATTERSON: If they have something that indicates
something different than what my argument is, they can
certainly present it.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: We won't argue the point. They were

individually metered before January 1st, 1981, if you want

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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to say that. I would admit that.

MR. PATTERSON: For purposes of the rule, I think
it's important to determine when the building was conﬁected,
and I think -~ my interpretation of it is that when the
electric service was connected to the building.

JUDGE GESOFF: That's how it looks to me. Without
knowing anything other than that, it makes sense. This is
an electric utility. This is their tariff. This isg the
rule. They are talking about individual metering and they
are talking about buildings connected.

If they weren't connected to electricity, then
individually metered would have no meaning, so it's kind
of — lending statutory construction to it, the words have
to .be given théir logical meanings. I am going to draw that
ccnclnsicn unless I am persuaded otherwise.

MR, PATTERSON: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

¢ In this building, Mr. Steiner, is the electric
separately metered currently?

A  Eighty~three of‘the 84 apartments are separately

nmetered. Then there is the house meter that controls all

the house lights, the central air conditioning unit and a
basement apartment, the 84th unit.
Q Is the gas service separately metered?

A No, it's not.

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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Q Is the water and sewer separately metered?

A  No, they are all central.

Q At some point before you purchased this building;
did you contact Duquesne'Light and inquire regarding having
this building master metered; in other words, removing the
individual meters and having one meter installed?

A I did.

Q Do you recall specifically what your request to
them was?

A I know I had sent a letter. I called Duquesne
Light and was referred to Mr. Zollars.

Q@ Let me direct your attention to what we have
marked as Complainant's Exhibit 2, and I will ask if you can
identify that document?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 2 for
identification.)

A Yes, this is a copy of a letter dated November
20th that I sent to Mr. Zollars, and it mentions a phone
corversation we had had prior to this letter. 1It's mny
formal request to have the building main metered.

Q What is the date of that letter?

A November 20th.

Q When did you close on this property?

A

January 9th -— November 20th, 1997 is the date of

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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the letter and we closed January 9th, 1998.

Q Did you receive a response from Duquesne Light?

A I did. |

Q I will show you what we have marked as
Plaintiff‘s Exhibit 3 and ask if you recognize this
document?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 3 for
identification.)

A I do recognize it. It's Mr. Zollars' response
dated January 2nd. It's again his formal rejection of my
request.

Q  On what rule does Mr. Zollars deny your requesﬁ
for main metering? |

A Rule 41 of the Duquesne Light tariff.

0 We will get into it in a little bit, but based
upon your analysis of Rule 41 and other legal documents, is
there a flat prohibition against master meterihg?

A  No. Based upon my review of PURPA, the Public
Utility Commission's, what is it Regulation... |

Q We will get to that.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Regulatorys

THE WITNESS: Regulatory Provisions Act, or something
like that, there are exceptions that do allow master

metering.

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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BY MR. PATTERSON:

9] We will get to that. The master metering request
was, 1 take it, and integral part of your decision to
purchase this building and it also played a part in your
analysis of the income stream from the building?

A  Correct, it did.

Q@ I will show you want we previously provided to
the Judge and marked as Complainant's Exhibit 4, which is
Rule 41 of the Duquesne Light tariff regarding prohibition
of residential master metering. For purposes of the record,
I would like you to read the first full paragraph.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 4 for
identification.)

A "prohibition of Residential Master Metering:

Each residential dwelling in a building must be individually
metered by the company for buildings connected after January

1, 1981. For the purposes of the Rule, a dwelling unit is

defined as:..."

Q0 And, it goes on to define it?

A Yes.

Q Would you read the last sentence, please?

A  "This rule shall not effect any practice
undertaken prior to Janucry 1, 1981."

Q0  As a result of Duquesne Light's informal

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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decision, did you file a formal complaint?
| A I did.
' MR. PATTERSON: I assume that's part of the record,
Your Honor.

BY MR. PATTERSON

0  What essentially did you request in your
complaint?

A I requested that we be allowed to master meter
the building. One aspect of my complaint‘was that the
lénguage of Rule 41, I read it differently than Duquesne
Light read it, that if the building was built and connected
prior to 1981, that this shouldn't be a prohibition for our
building to master meter it.

Q  Did you base part of your request on your
analysis of Rule 412 o

A  Certainly.

Q  You have other buildings, correct, that are both
master metered and individually metered?

A That's correct. We have a mix.

Q  For purposes of this hearing, did you prepare
what we have marked as Plaintiff's Exhibit 52

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 5 for
identification.)

A I shouldn't say for purposes of this hearing, but

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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for your and my information -— we can use it for this
hearing.

Q  Did you prepare what you have titled Electric
Usage Analysis?

A Yes.

Q  For how many buildings did you prepare this
analysis?

A This is for two buildings that are virtually
identical in location, size, composition as far as the mix
and makeup of the units, the only difference being one is —-
all utilities are paid by us, the Normandy Apartments in
Shady Side, and the one next door, the Tree Haven Apartments
which we alsc own and manage, the tenants pay their own
electric.

Q  So, the Normandy, in other words has a master
meter, correct?

A  That's correct.

0 Pursuant to your analysis of the electric for the
Tree Haven and the Normandy Apartments, did you arrive at a
conclusion? ‘

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Your Honor, I am going to object to
this line of questioning. You cannot compare usage from
other customers, other buildings to this particular customér
at issue. Everybody has different usage patterns.

Buildings are different, built differently, different times.

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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It doesn't say when these buildings were built. 1It's

irrelevant to this case.

MR. PATTERSON: I think it is relevant, Your Honor.
It goes to the heart of the matter here, and we will show
later, pursuant to PURPA -- his analysis actuwally shows that
a benefit to electric consumers as well as a cost saving to
his company as a result of his deciding to master meter this
building under discussion.

This is really just for a comparative analysis to
show the difference between a master metered building.

JUDGE GESOFF: T will allow the question to go ahead
and I will give this document and the testimony the weight
which it should have, keeping in mind the points that
Mr. Herskovitz has raised.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Getting,to the heart of the matter, Mr. Steiner,
did you arrive at a conclusion based upon your analysis?

A I did arrive at a conclusion. The conclusion is
two-fold. One, is that the main metered building,; the
Normandy, because it benefitted from volume electric
purchase, as you can see its kilowatt hour usage in that
first statistical chart is roughly three times as much as
the house lights for the Tree'Haven.

Because of that increase in volume, you can see the

cost per kilowatt hour is a little bit over ten percent less

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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for the Tree Haven.

The'second aspect is because the Dugquesne Light
residential tariff for the separately metered building
inéludes a service fee for each unit of $6.38. That
increases the cost to the tenant in the separately metered
building.

What I have done is I have taken the residential
portion for the apartment of the Normandy and divided it by
the number of units in the Normandy, 22 units, and applied
the Duquesne Light tariff, which is the $6.38 service fee
and the usage charge of 11.66 cents per kilowatt hour and
applied the credit which they currently have their bills to
come up with a monthly cost to our tenants, if the building
was separately metered, of $29.16 per unit on average.

The per kilowatt cost, as you can see, is almost 15;
14 and half cents. It would be if the Duquesne Light tariff
were applied to these apartments, if‘the building was
separately metered as opposed to what we are paying of 9.1
tents pef kilowatt hour at the Normandy.

I go on to apply it the Tiffany Apartments because
the Tiffany house meter has much higher volume than the
Normandy because it's a bigger building, and during the
summéf, it has much, much higher kilowatt draw because of
the air conditioning facilities.

I have bills here with me, but the average wintertime

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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kilowatt hour usage at the Tiffany Apartments; just as it‘is
now, is around 10,000 kilowatt hours per month. In the
summer, that increases three-fold to 39,000 per month.

Because of that, the Tiffany Apartments buys even a
greater volume of electric, and the electric rate is even
less than it is at the Normandy Apartments. For example,
last summer from June to July, it was 8.39 cents per
kilowatt hour.
| I finally go on to show that at the Tiffany
Apartments, because there are 83 separately metered units,
the cost for that building, just for having the separately
metered units, is 83 units times the service fee, $6.38, per
unit per month, which comes to over $6,000 just for buguesnsg
Light's privilege of coming in to read the meters, is my ——
that's one aspect of the service.

If we can main meter it, we will then just have a
service fee for the main meter which will be a Substantial'
savings to the building, which can then be passed dn to the
tenants to make the building more attractive.

Q So, in your estimation, what would be the loss in
revenue to Duquesne Light as a result of your request to
master meter this building? | ;

A  Based upon the dropping of the service fees T
just mentioned, that would be roughly $500 a month time 12,

$6,000, and because right now they are getting 11.66 cents

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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per kilowatt hour from the residentialktenantsl if we can
buy ours for nine cents, less say, or less, we will be
realizing that savings for the tenants of two or three cents
per kilowatt hour for all those resideﬁtial units, which
again an estimate would be, say, another $5,000.

Q  So roughly $10,000 a year? |
A I would say $10,000 to $15,000 a year would be

the savings we could realize.

Q  And, some of those savings would, of course, be
passed on to the tenants?

A Certainly.

¢ In fact, is one of the reasons for your reguest
to master meter the building have to do with marketing the

building?

A  Well, the building is current a seniors building.

Eighty percent or more, it's actually around 92 percent, of
the occupants of the building are senior c¢itizens, and in my
experience, we have a building right around the corner from
it i& Bellevue that has all utilities included, my
experience is that seniors typically on a fixed income,
¢ither Social Security, budget or a pension, really do like
to have all utilities included. There's no electric expense
surprise.

In marketing it, we find that's a big advantage, and

to the current tenants, we can offer them a ~- we will

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
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increase their rent, but we will increase it less than what
their budget payment currently is.

We will ask them to bring their budget electric
bills, and if it's $23 a month, we will raise the rent $20
or something like that. That's our intention. It will
benefit the current tenants and make the building more
attractive to prospective tenants. ’

9 I would like to direct your attention to the
first full paragraph on page 4 of Duquesne Light's answer to
your complaint and I would ask’ycu, please, to read into the
record the portion that I have underlined.

A "The Rule promotes energy conservation and
eliminates subsidization of high electric consumption
customers by low consumption customers."

] The reference there to Rule is Rule 41, correct?

A Yes.

Q0 Do you agree with that statement made by Duquesne
Light?

A  No, I think it's -~ it stood the argument on its
head. It's the reverse. I would argue that having it
separately metered, in our case, the senior citizens in the
building are paying rates of 15, 16 cents per kilowatt hour
and they are subsidizing the higher volume users that
Duguesne Light can offer a discount to, and I think that's

unfair.
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Q Now I will direct your attention also to page 5

- of Dugquesne Light's answer to your complaint. The last

paragraph going over to the next page, I would ask you to
read the underlying portions, please.

5 "Complainant's averment that he is grandfathered
and exempt from Rule 41 is denied. On the contrary, only
buildings that were master metered prior to 1981 are
grandfathered and therefore, exempt from Rule 41."

Q  BAccording to your reading of Rule 41, is that
statement correct; first, is it correct in that buildings
master metered fall under Rule 417

A Rule 41 doesn't mention -— if I could see a copy
of Rule 41?2

Q@ Does Rule 41 mention anything about master
metering or a prohibition against master metering for
buiidings,that were master metered prior to January 1st,
19817

A No, it doesn't.

Q In fact, Rule 41 only talks about buildings
connected after Januvary 1st, 1981, correct?

A That's correct.

Q  They also say in their answer there that they
admit that there is a grandfathering provision under Rule
41, correct?

A I would agree with that, vyes.
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Q  In other words, buildings connected prior to 1981
could presumably be master metered, correct?

A That's correct.

0 As a lawyer, you reviewed the Act known as the
Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act, correct?

A  That's correct.

Q  Otherwise known as PURPA, correct?

A  That's correct.

Q I would like to direct your attention to what I
have marked as Plaintiff's Exhibit 6, 16 US Code 2601. We
have highlighted in yellow certain portions of that,

correct?

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 6’for
identification.)

A Yes.

Q0 Would you read the portions we have highlighted

in yellow? |
A ’Congress finds that the protection of the public

health requires equitable retail rates for electric
consumers."

0 I will direct your attention to what we have
marked as Plaintiff's Exhibit 7, which is 16 US Code Section
2611 entitled Purposes. What is the purpose as outlined in

yellow there?
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(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant Exhibit No. 7 for
identification.)
A "Purpose Number 3; equitable rates to electric
consumers.'
Q Does your analysis indicate that you would be
providing equitable rates td the consumers in the building
which you purchased.

0 I will direct your attention to what we have

- marked as Plaintiff's Exhibit 8, 16 US Code 2623,

Subparagraph (b)(1) Mastering Metering. Would you read
that, please?
(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant's Exhibit No. 8 for
identification.)

A4 "To the extent determine appropriate under
Section 2625(d) of the title, mastering metering electric
service in the case of new buildings shall be prohibited or
restricted to the extent necessary to carry out ﬁhé purposes
of this chapter.™

Qg Does this particular statute mention anything
about buildings constructed or connected prior to 19812

A  No, it just says "new buildings.™

Q0 And, T will direct your attention to what we have

marked as Plaintiff’'s Exhibit 9, 16 US Code 2625, which is
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referenced in the previous document you just read from under

Master Metering. Does that reference new buildings bnly?
(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Complainant Exhibit No. 9 for
identification.)

A The first sentence, "Separate metering shall be
determined appropriate for any new buildings for purposes of
Section 2623 of this title."

| Q  In other words, under this section, a new
building could have a master meter if it had the three
requirements set forth under this section, correct?

A The new building could be master metered if it
complied with the three requirements, that's coirect.

Q What is the first one?

A That there be more than one unit in the building.
Q Do you have more than one unit in your building?
A We do.

Q And, the second requirement?

A "The occupant of each such unit has control over

a portion of the electric energy used in such unit."

Q@ And, do you have that iﬁ your building?

A Certainly; they can turn lights on and off and
they can control it in that sense.

Q  And, the third requirement?

A "With respect to such portion of electric energy
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use in such unit, the long-run benefit to the electric
consumers in such buildings exceed the cost of purchasing
and installing separate meters in such building."

o] Granted, this statute refers to new buildings, it
doesn't refer to old buildings, but according to your
analysis, if this were a new building we were talking about,
would you be permitted to install a master meter?

A I would think so because we meet all -~- the
benefits to the electric consumers would be a lower charge
for electricity under that third prong, and we have met the
other two aspects.

MR. PATTERSON: Your witness.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Could I have five minutes, Your
Honox?

JUDGE GESOFF: Yes.

(Whereupon, a recess was taken.)

JUDGE GESOFF: Back on the record.

MR. PATTERSON: Your Honor,  a procedural note, I
would just ask for the admission of the documents I have
presented, Exhibits 1 through 9.

JUDGE GESQFF: Any objection?

MR. HERSKOVITZ: WMy objection is to Number 5, Your
Honor, which I think is irrelevant and nisleading.

JUDGE GESOFF: 1I'm going to allow it in and I will

make note of your argument that buildings are different, we
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have no way of knowing if individuals in the buildings have
the same consumption habits. You don't know what specific
elecﬁric using utilities are in each unit of each building.
You don't know what the construction of the buildings are,
the insulation, etcetera. Exhibits 1 though 9 are admitted.

(Whereupon, the documents marked as
Complainant Exhibit Nos. 1 through 9
were received in evidence.)

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Thank you.

CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q@ Mr. Steiner, did you say you checked with
Dugquesne Light before you purchased the building about
mastering metering?

B Yes. |

Q And, that was with Mr. Zollars; is that who you
spoke to?

A Yes.

Q And, one of your reasons for purchasing it was
because it would be master metered?

A No. In the analysis of the purchasing, you try
to figure out ways to make the building —~ buildings cost a
lot these days. Everyone is bidding on it, so you try to
find a way to make a deal more’attractive and make it work,

and one of the ways, a savings, is by the master metering.
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It can make the building more attractive to tenants and it
can make it less expensive to operate.

In some of our buildings we switched gas companies
because we know one gas company has a cheaper rate and that
goes into our planning and our purchase plan and makes us
able to buy buildings where others might not be able to.

Q I'm still a little confused, though. You wanted
to purchase it because master metering would be less
expensive for you?

A No, it's for the whole building. Any savings we
can get for a building, aity savings we can get means that we
can have our rental rates lower than the competition and we
can have higher occupancy.

We have 98 percent occupancy in all of our units, a
lot of units give or take a year or two there where it might
go up a little bit. We run a very highkoccupancy rate, and
part of the reason is that our rental rates are reasonable,
and that's one way we do it.

Q  But, what I am getting at is you were told before
you purchased it that it couldn't be master metered; is that
correct?

A  Certainly, but that was a surprise to me and

that's why we are here today.

Q  But, it was told to you. You knew that before

you purchased the building. Is that correct?
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A I knew it before we closed on the building. I

didn't know it before we signed the agreement and were full

steam ahead.

Q Well, is your building marketed as for senior
citizens only?

A Yes.

Q0 And, do...

A  No, no, it's not for seniors only. It is an
over-55 building, which means 80 percent ~~ we advertise it
as seniors and we advertise in the Seniors paper, and our
requirement to be able to do that is 80 percent of the
tenants have to be over 55 and there has to be a social
room. There doesn't have to be, but those sort of
amenities... |

Q When you say requirements, are you...

That's the requirement. ..
Are these requirements ——
The federal...

~— of some sort of regulations?

I o B R o S

Federal -- HUD, I think.

JUDGE GESOFF: It would be better not to talk at the
sameftime. Wait until he asks’the question. Even though
you know‘the answer before he finishes the question, wait
until he finishes the question.

THE WITNESS: Yes, sir.
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BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:
Q Do you have to be licensed in some manner to ——
A  No. |
Q -— rent it out in this way?
A No.

Q Did you have the electric bills for all 83 of 84
units when you computed your Exhibit 57

A  No. I called Duquesne Light and spoke to one of

the representatives and got around ten samples. I

sampled. ..
Q Estimates, correct?
A Well, I...
Q  Averages?

A Budgets, exactly, and I sampled efficiencies, two
or three efficiency units, three or four one-bedrooms and

two or three two-bedrooms to come up with a estimate of what

their current electric consumption is.

Q  And, this was just for one month; is that
correct; the budget bill, these are the budget bills —-—

A The budget bills, —-—

Qg =~ for that particular month?

A  ~- my understanding, and Mr. zollars should know
more than I, is the budget bill is based on the prior period
of usage, and nmy impression was that it was the prior year's

usage of the apartment and it's averaged out to a budget.
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Q Do you know what the electric usage is in all 83
apartments?

A No. If Duquesne Light would have —— I asked that
aﬁd they said "We can't give you all that," and so I got ten
selected samples. That's all I needed.

Q Do you know what appliances, electric appliances,
are in any of these?

A Yes. I know they are all refrigerators, electric
range and lights.

6] | Do you know whether they have stereo equipment?

A Oh, no, I don't know any additional appliances
they might have.

Q Do you know whether these tenants —— is there air
conditioning in these units?

A There is central air that the building provides.

Q Are there microwaves in these units; is that
provided?

A  Not provided by the building.

Q  But, there are electric ranges?

A There are electric ranges.

Q Do you know whether or not there is a cost to
rewire your apartment complex to go from individual metering
to master metering?

MR. PATTERSON: I would object to that and ask that

you be more specific with regard to wiring.
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BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q@ Do you know whether there would be a cost to you
to transfer you to master metering individual metering?

A I'm sure there would be a cost, yes.

@ Do you know what that cost would be?

A I don't know for a fact, but I have an estimate.

0] Was it an estimate you made or that you got from
Dugquesne Light?

A  Well, that's what started the process. I called
Duquesne Light to find out what their requirements were, and

I never got a —— the letters you see in front of you are the

responses I received, so I didn't get anything from Duquesne

Light.

I did talk to an eleectrician that we use and had a

- ball park estimate in my mind of $5,000 to $10,000 that

would be our cost to do that.

'@ Was that factored into your savings on Exhibit
Numﬁer 5?2

A No, it's not mentioned in Exhibit 5, but as we
discussed, the savings of $10,000 to $15,000 a year would
pay for that in a year or less. When we purchased the
Euilding, we did have a capital reserve with funding for
that pﬁrpose. |

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Could I have a moment, Your Honor?

JUDGE GESOFF: Yes.
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(Mr. Herskovitz reviewing notes.)

MR. HERSKOVITZ: That's all I have. Thank you.

JUDGE GESOFF:  Any redirect?

MR. PATTERSON: Just one question, Your Honor.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q In line with the last question, are there long-
term benefits to the consumers, the tenants, from master
metering in excess of the cost to install it?

A  Oh, certainly, certainly.

Q  And, you would recover the cost of installing a 'i
master meter in one year, correct? ‘ Lo

A  According to my estimates, yes.

Q And, presumably the tenants would then reap the
benefits over the next however many years they were there of
the reduced cost to purchase electricity --

A Certainly.

Q ~— as a result of your volume discount and your
disccunt to the tenants to include all utilities, correct?

A Certainly.

Q Do you haVe tenants who have been there for a
extended period of time?

A  We've had — there are three or four who have
been there since the building was built.

Q In excess of 30 years?
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B Yes.

MR. PATTERSON: That's all I have.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Your Honor, I should have asked him
thigs before. I apologize, but I do have a guestion
concerning his Exhibit Number -- that's okay. I have no
further questions.

JUDGE GESOFF: You are excused, sir.

(Witness excused.)

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Before I begin, I would like to have
an exhibit marked as Respondent's Exhibit 1.

JUDGE GESOFF: That will be so marked.

(Whereupon, the document was marked as
Respondent’s Exhibit No. 1 for
identification.)

MR. HERSROVITZ: Just for explanation, these are
Public Utility Commission Orders. I guess they could be
taken judicial notice of and submitted into evidence through
the Public Document Regulation.

Basically what they do is -~ it is the approval of
Tariff Rule 41, which at that time was Tariff Rule 42. It's

the Commission's approval, and these are excerpts from the

P 2

Commission's decision.

- The Commission, on page 150, which is the third page
in, approved the ALJ's recommendation that Duquesne be found

in compliance with the master metering standards of PURPA.
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Then the Judge's Recommended Decision is attached for
reference. It's on page 113 and 119, the discussion, which
is limited, on master metering, but it does approve the
tariff rule which, like I said, is referred to as Tariff
Rule 42. I submit it is Tariff Rule 471 now.

Of course, going back to the Commission's Order, on
page 139, which is the second page in, it does refer to the
PURPA Act, which is put into evidence, and the standards and
purposes of the PURPA Act. |

At this time, I would like to call Bill Zollars as my
witness. |

MR. PATTERSON: Your Honor, I have no objection to
thisg document. I would -just like to note that nowhere does
it define -- let me begin again. 1It, in fact, says that
"master metering may be prohibited except where it has been
shown that special circumstances exist."

It makes reference on page 118 to prohibiting master
metering for residential structures connected after January
1, 1981. It does not, according to my reading it, exclude
master metering for buildings connected prior to 1981.

JUDGE GESOFF: Respondent's Exhibit 1 will be
admitted into the record.

(Whereupon, the document marked as
Respondent's Exhibit No. 1 was

received in evidence.)
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MR.

HERSKOVITZ: Thank you, Your Honor.

JUDGE GESOFF: Mr. Zollars, would you raise your

right hand?

Whereupon,

WILLIAM C. ZOLLARS

having been duly sworn, testified as follows:

JUDGE GESOFF: Have a seat and please state your name

and spell y
THE

our last name for the court reporter.

WITNESS: My name is William C. Zollars. That's

Z~0=l-l~a~r-s.

36

JUDGE GESOFF: Thank you. Go ahead, Mr. Herskovits.

MR.

HERSKOVITZ: Thank you, Your Honor.

DIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q

A
pittsburgh,

Q

A

Q

a

What is your business address?

My business address is 411 Seventh Avenue,
PA 15219. |

By whom are you employed?

The Duquesne Light Company.

And, what is your position?

I'm an Account Representative in the Marketing

and Sales Group.

o
A

Can you describe your duties in that position?

My duties are to handle accounts such as

apartment buildings, residential care homes and office
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buildings with less than a one megawatt loadQ

My duties would include account maintenance,

providing engineering solutions, energy savings measures and

as an engineer, I'm actively involved in the engineering of
all different types of projects that go on in the latest and
greatest technologies and how they apply to my segment.

Q0  Would you briefly describe your education and
your prior work experience?

A I have a Bachelor of Science in electrical
engineering from the University of Vérmont. Prior to being
employed by Duquesne Light Company, I was the electrical
testing department manager at Professional Service
Industries, Pittsburgh Testing Laboratory Division in Green
Tree. | ;

0 Have you dealt with conservation issues in your
experience with either Duguesne Light or prior to Duguesne
Light?

A Yes. At both locations or at both jobs, that's

been a main focus of my job.

Q Are you familiar with the subject matter of this
conmplaint?

A Yes.

Q@ And, you have spoken to Mr. Steiner previously?
A Yes, I have.
Q

Can you just briefly explain what the nature of
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your conversation was with him?

B I received a message from a coworker that a
friend of his was interested in master metering an apartment
building. This is referring to Casey Steiner. I gave Casey
a call to take his inquiry regarding this master metering
request and informed him of Duquesne Light's tariff.

 JUDGE GESOFF: When was this?

THE WITNESS: The original conversation was Novembern
18th, 1997,

JUDGE GESOFF: Thank you.

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q  What did you explain to him with regard to
whether or not Duquesne Light could master meter the
apartment?

A I specifically cited Rule 41 of our tariff which
prohibits the master metering of apartments buildings.

Q@ Do you know the reason for Rule 417

A  Yes. Rule 41 was a direct result of a PURPA Act
of 1978 in order to conserve energy. That's its main focus,
that in a separately metered condition for apartment
buildiﬁgs,’there was more of an emphasis for the individual
apartment tenant to conserve electricity by having more
control over the bill.

Q  You referenced, in what has been admitted as

Plaintiff's Exhibit 3, which is a letter you had sent to

KEENAN REPORTING SERVICE
(717) 665-4060




-

[ SRR Vo NN SR A« SR 5 1 S SRS 3 I 0 |

39
Mr. Steiner, a conservation act there. You are saying now
that it is based on the PURPA statute. Can you explain why
there is a seemingly contradiction between the two?

A I originally wrote that this was a direct result
of the Building Conservation Act 222. This was in formation
that I received from another department within Duquesne
Light. I was later informed that this was wrong, but the
same underlying:reascn does apply, the interest df energy
conservation. Again, it was due to the PURPA Act of 1978.

Q I would like to also had you Plaintiff's Exhibit
Number 6. In that exhibit, what was highlighted by the
Complainant was the last phrase under Section 2601,
Subsection 1. Can you read the entire subsection?

A "One, a program providing for increased
conservatiOnVQf electric enetgy, increased efficiency in the
use of facilities and resources and equitable retail rates
for electric customers."

Q So, there's more than one reason in there: is
that correct? |

A  That's correct.

Q I will hand you Complainant's Exhibit 7 where
they have outlined the purpose of the PURPA Chapter. They
highli@htea parenthetical three. Can you read the entire
section?

A "The purposes of this chapter are to encourage,
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one, conservation of energy supplied by electric utilities;
two, the optimization of efficiency of use of facilities and
resources by electric utilities; and three, equitable rates
to electric customers."

Q¢ So, there's more than just equitable rates to
electric énstomers as a purpose,; correct?

A  That is correct.

Q0  You may have mentionea this, but does individual
metering promote electric conservation, energy conservation?

MR. PATTERSON: I object. He hasn't been gualified
to answer that question.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Well, Your Honor...

MR. PATTERSON: There's no basis for him to answer
that question. |

JUDGE GESOFF: He's already answered it. The tenant
can conserve more by having control of the bill.

MR. PATTERSON: I think that's a conélusion. I don't
think there's any foundation laid.

JUDGE GESOFF: He already gave that opinion before.
It was un-objected to. It's in the record.

I think that's the question you were asking. 1Is that
what you are asking?

MR. HERSKOVITZ: VYes.

JUDGE GESOFF: The question was in response to single

metered units, and that was his statement.
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BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

2 Q Mr. Zollars, in your opinion, having worked with

3  energy conservation issues which you ad at Duquesne Light,

4 does master metering promote energy conservation?

5 MR. PATTERSON: Same objection, Your Honor, I don't

6 think he's qualified to answer. There's beeh no foundation

7 laid for hin to provide that answer.

8 MR. HERSKOVITZ: Your Honor, he is an electrical

9 engineer, he has been working at Duquesne Light for several
'TG years and his duty are to deal, as he specifically stated,
11 with conservation issues and energy savings and so forth in
12 dealing with his accounts. He should have the experience to

state what he does for Duguesne Light, which is determine

s
1

e
. :

what type of facilities, how they should be metered and why.
15 JUDGE GESOFF: Overruled. Do you need the question
16  repeated?
17 THE WITNESS: Yes. Would you repeat the question,
18 please?
19 BY MR. HERSKOVITZ |
20 0 Does master metering promote conservation, in i
21 your opinion?
22 A No, it does not.
23 Q Can you explain why not?
24 A If an individual has control over his or her own
25 electriec bill, there is more emphasis on taking the prudent
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~For instance, I can tell you personally from my own
experience that when I went to college...
MR. PATTERSON: I would obiject, Your Honor. We are

talking about one building. If he has specific facts that

to relate regarding this building, I would have no
objection, but if he is going to talk abouﬁ what he did in
college, I don't think it's relevant.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: I think he is explaining why it

doesn't promote conservation.

JUDGE GESOFF: Overruled.
MR. PATTERSON: He has offered no facts at all, Your

Honor. There's nothing to substantiate —— he's merely

stating conclusions based on hypotheticals of his own 1

sxperience. I don't believe that's...
MR. HERSKOVITZ: Wait a minute. o
JUDGE GESOFF: Own experience is not a hypothetical.

I am overruling the objection.
THE WITNESS: I don't specifically, as a college

student where money was important to me, during my freshman

year, I lived in a dorm and there wasn't any fiscal

responsibility for me to control my electric bill or heating

bills. As a result, I had no emphasis at all on

conservation of energy.

Later in my college years when I moved out into an
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apartment when I was responsible for every single budgetary
constrain such as your gas and electric bill, this did
become more of an emphasis and I really did try to conserve
energy. That's my personal experience. |

I would trust that this does related to every person
within our service territory if they are concerned about
money and how it effects their budget.

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

A Does it also not -~ do you know what
subsidization is?

A I certainly do.

Qg Can you explain what that is?

A That's when basically other ratepayers pay for

others. There's inequities involved as far as —— T will

give you an example. 1In a building such at Tiffany

Apartments, if there is a one person who perhaps doesn't
have any electrical appliances other than a refrigerator and
goes to bed in the early hour, doesn't use that many lights,
that person would have a very low electric consumption.

If you have a family next door in the same size
apartment that may have every electronic iten possible that
they could be using with a high percentage of load hours or
load factor, that could be —— their bill on a Separately
metered basis would be far in excess of the first example.

In a master metering type of situation, the person
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that only has the refrigerator on would be subsidizing the
electric bill of a family of thrée or four people with a lot
of usage.

Q  Would there have to be any type of work done to
switch from individual metering at this apartment to master
metering?

A  Sure, there would be. First off, in order to

accomplish this if you were to put in this type of metering,‘

kyou would have to actually disconnect the electricity from

- the building. The building would have to suffer an outage

and the new metering would have to be put on.

Q If that's the case, then the building will be
connected again?

&  That is correct. In order to ——

Q To put the master metering in?

A -- put the proper metering on, yes, the building
has to be without power and it would be connected again.

0 I am going to hand you Plaintiff's Exhibit 5.
Have you seen that? |

A Yes, I have. I looked over it briefly.

o] Is there anything in there that caught your eye
that, based on your experience with Duquesne Light, -— that
is not a valid estimate?

A Probably the most dramatic thing that caught ﬁy

eye was on the second pags where it says in the last
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paragraph, "Notice the kilowatt hour cost is almost 86
percent higher than the 8.39 cents per kilowatt hour for the
house meter currently."

| I would disagree with the 8.39 cents per kilowatt
hour for the house meter. I don't think that that would be
the accurate cost based on a 12-month basis, which is the
appropriate way to get the actual dollars per kilowatt hour.
In fact, it looks like during this billing period of
September 18th, 1997, for this complex, the average cost was
16 cents per kilowatt hour on the house meter.

Also, going a little bit further, I think an analysis
of this, this is a very small sample. You have the Normandy
Apartments and the Tree Haven Associates. Buildings will
vary dramatically as far as the electrical consumption based
on the'type of equipment that is installed, the efficiency
of this equipment, the type of exposure that they receive,
the environment in which they afe, the size and shape of the
building, the windows, the number of doors, the type of
insulation, the roofing material. I nave different
buildings within my account segmentkthat will vary as much
as $2 per square foot.

Q0 When you say $2 per square foot, what do you mean
by that? |

A That's on an annual energy cost. Some buildings

will be as low as $1.65 per square foot annual cost, or some
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of them will go up in excess of $2 on top of that number,
$3.65 per square foot. That's for the total energy
consumption for that building.

Q Mr. Zollars, you heard Mr. Steiner say it would
be between $5,000 and $10,000, his estimate that he got from

an electrician, to do the work to change to master metering.

Would there be any costs from Duguesne Light involved?

A There certainly would be. In order to facilitate
his request, there would have to be an estimate given by our

Energy Technology Services, which is pretty much our

metering division at the company.

MR. PATTERSON: Objection, hearsay.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Well, Your Honor, he is just Saying
what would have to be done. He's not repeating any out of
court statement. I don't understand the objection.

MR. PATTERSON: It's hearsay. He's about to testify
to what someone told him.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: He didn't...

JUDGE GESOFF: Overrtled.

THE WITNESS: Based on my experience, in order to
facilitate this type of change-out, there are a couple
different scenarios. Either the building owner would have
to purchase the meters from Duguesne Light, and I believe
there are 83 of them plus the house meter, or they would

have to be removed and reclaimed, and this would all be at
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the expense of the building owner;

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

A Do you, yourself, have an estimate or is that up
to somebody else to decide? |

A That would probably be up to somebody else to
decide, but I know I have done that and given proposals to
an office building for eight meters, and it came out roughly
to $3,000 for that type of change.

MR. PATTERSON: I'm confused. What type of change?

THE WITNESS: That would be a change -- this is for
an office building for a change from a separately metered
environment to a master metered environmehta

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q  With eight meters?

A  ‘That's correct.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: If I c¢ould have one moment, Your
Honox?

JUDGE GESOFF: Yes.

(Counsel reviewing notes.)
MR. HERSKOVITZ: That's all I have. Thank you.
CROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Mr. Zollars, you just testified that you were
involved in an office building where meters were changed

from separate meters to a master meter, correct?
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A No. The proposal was given. The change was
never effected.

Q  But, my question was you were involved in a
situation where the building owner requested that eight
separate meters be changed to one master meter, correct?

A& That's correct.

Q. And, you provided them with a proposal?

A  That's correct..

Q  Wwhat was the substance of your proposal?

A Basically the substance was to provide a cost to
consolidate eight meters to one house meter.

Q0  And, you were prepared ko do that for that
customer, correct?

A That's correct.

Q0 When did that occur?

A That occurred last fall.

0  So, there is no flat prohibition then, is there,
against main metering a building, switching from separate to
a main meter?

A In the tase of an apartment building, yes there
is. This is an office building, by the way, just to refresh
your memory .

Q  Show me in Rule 41 where there is a distinction
nade between office buildings and apartment buildings.

A I can cite Rule 18, which is also in our tariff.
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Q0 No, we are talking about Rule 471, which is the
rule you used to deny Mr. Steiner's request. I will show
you a copy of that.

A Thank you.

Q0 Does it make any distinction between apartment
buildings and office buildings?

| A I would say yes, because it specifically states
in the first line, "prohibition of residential master
metering," and I don't believe that according to building
ordinances, you are allowed to reside in an office building.

© But, you don't know that to be certain, do you;

you have certainly, in your experience, where there is a
retail or some other establishment on the first f£loor and
living units upstairs?

MR. HERSKOVITZ: I object to the question. He said
this was an office building. It wasn't a combination. It
was an office building.

JUDGE GESOFF: It says in Rule 41, "each residential
dwelling unit in the building.'" Even if you had a mixture,
you would still have a prohibition under Rule 41.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

0 Your attorney asked you whether there would be
costs to Duquesne Light to change over from separate meters
to master metering, and I believe your...

A  Could you repeat that, sir?
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Whether there would be any cost associated with

changing the meters, cost to Duquesne Light, and then I

believe your response was that there wouldn't be. 1Is that

correct?

Lo T S © B

A

That there...

Would not be.

No, there would be cost.

What would be the cost associated with that?

As I just mentioned, we would have to get an

exact proposal from our Energy Technology Services to find

out what it would take to facilitate this request.

o

But, didn't you testify regarding the meters that

the landlord or the owner of the building would have to buy

the meters?

A

There's a possibility that the landlord would

have to buy the meters or they would have to be taken out

and reclaimed, and provisions would have to be taken to

ensure the nmeter sockets that are left.

Q

Lo B S o S T = R

S0, you might have some labor costs involved?
Certainly.

You would also lose revenue, though, correct?
In a master metering situation?

Yes.

Yes, we would be losing revenue.

Do you know how much Duquesne Light would lose in
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revenue if this building were master metered?

A No, I do not. That is something that all depends
on the amount of usage before and after a metering change-
out of this type, and it's impossible to determine that at
this point in time from any type of analysis.

Q = So, in other words, it is impossible to know at
this point in time whether or not usage would increase or
decrease in this building if it were master metered,
correct? |

A  Could you say that again, please?

‘MR. PATTERSON: Could you répeat that, please?

COURT REPORTER: So, in other words, it is impossible
to know at this point in time whether or not usage would
increase or decrease in this building if it were master
metered, correct? ,

THE WITNESS: That is correct.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q - Also, if it could be shown that master metering a

- building complied with sections of PURPA regarding

conservation, that would abrogate the necessity of Rule 41,
would it not?
A Can you explain what abrogate means?
;“Q Well, you wouldn't need it any more, or it
wouldn't be useful in other words.

A If it could be fairly shown that the statements
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that Mr. Herskovitz bhad me read as far as the conservation
of electric energy were met, those provisions -- I'm not an
attbrnéy by any means, but possibly that could be
eliminated, Rule 41. |

Q  You don't know any of the people in this
building, correct; you don't know their energy usage,
patterns?

A No, I do nbt,'although I do understand there is a
high percentage of senior citizens.

Q Is it your exberience with regard to that that
senior citizens seem to be more conscientious about
conserving electricity?

A I would agree with that statement.

Q0 You indicated in reviewing Mr. Steiner's Exhibit
Number 5, that -— you mentioned a 16 cents figure. Where
did you get that figure?

A I actually pulled that off of our billing system,

and that's an average taken for one month. The meter

-reading date would be September 18th, 1997.

Which building?

This would be 925 California Avenue.

o P

The 16 cents is for which meter, do you know?
A That would be for account number 3000468448001.
I'm sorry, that's the account for the prior building owner.

Originally when I was looking into this account, was given
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the account number from Mr. Steiner, the present building
owner, and that was prior to his purchase of the building.

Q So, that service was for what year; was that a
full year?

A - No, that was a one-month period.

Q  Which month?

A From August of 1997 to September of 1997.

MR. STEINER: That can't be right. I think you have
the wrong meter. The account numbers don't change.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Your Honor, I would request that the
complainant —-

THE WITNESS: I am looking at something off of our
billing systen. |

MR. HERSKOVITZ: -~ go through the proper procedure.

JUDGE GESOFF: Yes. I think it's a good idea, even

though you are a lawyer, you are not representing anybody

here.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Thank you, Your Honor.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Do your bills indicate which meter we are talking
about?

Not this billing sheet I have in front of me.
Can we look at your document?

You certainly may. May I look at your document?

L - S«

Yes, you can have that one.
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A Thank you.
Q - You picked out what is essentially is the highest
kilowatt hour month on the list, correct?
A That is correct.
And, what is the lowest on there?
The lowest looks like seven cents on average.

Did you average out...

& S S

No, that's just for one month. I'm sorry.
However, if you are asking for an average, it's in excess of
~~ I would have to total the whole 12-month period.

Q If we could have your document back, we could
average it out.

A I could do that for you if you like.

Q  Okay.

A I may take some time here.

O That's fine.

(Witness calculating figures.)

A Based on my calculation here, which hopefully is
correct, I came up with an average of 9.15 cents per
kilowatt hour which is more than the 8.39 cents per kilowatt
hour that is listed in Exhibit 5 in the last paragraph.

Q Thank you for doing that. What your analyéis
shows and your experience is that the more electricity that
is use, the cost comes down, correct?

JUDGE GESOFF: Cost per kilowatt hour.
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MR. PATTERSON: I'm sorry, Your Honor.

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q Cost per kilowatt hour comes down, correct?

A  That depends on the load factor. It all depends
on the type of environment .

Q0  But, looking at your list, the more used means
the cost per kilowatt hour comes down, correct?

A Yes; on this rate schedule, yes.

@ You indicated earlier in your direct testimony
that people with individually metered unit tend to conserve
more, correct? |

A Yes.

Q Wouidn‘t the reverse also be true, or do you have
any way to dispute the assumption that péople who are in
main metered building don't conserve as much as people in
separately metered buildings?

A Sure. Specifically based on the PURPA Act in
1978, which addressed these issues for residential
dwellings, I'm sure that the research was performed that
would indicate that there is conservation in a separately
nmetered situation.

0] I think you will agree with me, though, that

since PURPA was established in 1978, there have been great

strides in getting people to conserve energy, correct; they

‘are more aware of it now than they were then?
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& I would say that people are aware of energy
conservation.

'MR. PATTERSON: That's all I have.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Just a quick follow-up, Your Honor.

JUDGE GESOFF: Sure.

REDIRECT EXAMINATION

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q0 Are there other senior apartment buildings that
you are aware of on Duquesne Light's system?

A Sure, specifically one for elderly citizens at
the'saint Barnabas Retirement Village.

Q Are they individually or master metered?

A They are individually metered. 1In fact, it seems

‘that a lot of apartment owners tend to want to go from a

master metering situation to a separately metered situation
because it is ~~ number one, I think it's easier for the
building owner in that they don't have the responsibility of
a utility bill and they pﬁt,the emphasis of energy
conservation on the tenants themselves.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: That's all I have. Thank you.

'MR. PATTERSON: I have a quick question on rebuttal,
Your Honor.

JUDGE GESOFF: All right. Mr. Zollars, you are
excused. '

(Witness excused.)
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Whereupon,

CLARENCE H. STEINER
having previously been duly sworn, testified further as
follows:
REDIRECT EXAMINATION (Continued)

BY MR. PATTERSON:

Q@ Mr. Steiner, would you be requesting that this
building be master metered if you felt that the electric
consumption would increase?

A No.

0 Why is that?

A Well, if the electric consumption increases, even
though you are getting it at a lesser réte, obviously an
increase is going to cost that rate times the increase in
usage, so it will cost more money and wouldn't be an
effective or efficient thing to do.

Q Regarding the structure itself as it compares to
ﬁhé two buildings which you conducted the analysis on,
explain for the Court whether they are similar or not.

A To begin with, the two buildings that are the
subject of the analysis, the reason T put them together is
they are so similar. Counsel for Duguesne Light suggested
they were very different. I'm sorry, Mr. Zollars did.

They are built identical construction, 1950, along

Fifth Avenue there. They both have gas furnaces so there is
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-no electric heat involved. They all have gas ranges, SO

there is no difference between there. They all have one

refrigerator per apartment. They all have new windows.

They all have a new roof.

Because they are so similar is the reason I included
them in that Exhibit Number 5, to point out —- obviously we
wouldn't be doing this if there wasn’t‘a good reason to do
it, and that's basis for our reasoning to do it.

The Tiffany Apartments, again it's gas heat, so the
glectric —~ whether the building is insulated or not
insulated as well as the buildings'cn Fifth Avenue really
doesn't come into play since there is no slectric heating
involved, but it is similar construction, brick masonry
construction.

Again, the electric usage in all the buildings is for
appliances and lights and it's not for anything else.

MR. PATTERSON: 'That's all I have.

RECROSS EXAMINATION

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

0 Do you know whether or not any of these residents

in the apartment building would use an electric space heater_'

during the winter?
A In which building?
Q  Any building?

A I do know that at the Normandy, we have, I think,
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two Space heaters because a radiator may ~- from time to
time to time we lend the tenants a space heater, but that
would be the building that we pay all’the utilities in.

Q@ What I am asking is do you know if the tenants -—-
okay, you told me what you did. What about the tenants;
have you been in the apartments during the winter; have you
asked any if --

A  I'm not - my...

Q0 =~ they use electric space heaters? We are
talking about seniors now.

A Yes.

0 Do they use electric space heaters?

A  You are talking about the Tiffany Apartments, the
seniors building?

Q Okay, let's look at the Tiffany Apartments.

A I personally have never seen ah electric space
heater in the apartments.

Q  You don't know, do you, if they use them?

A I don't know for a fact, but I do know that the
building is a rather warm building, and if we ever get
complaints, it's that the building is too warm.

0 Do you know if there are any space heaters used
in the other two buildings that you referred to?

A I mentioned that the Normandy...

Q I mean by the tenants?
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A I personally do not know. My maintenance
staff...

© That's what I asked, whether you know. As a
matter of fact, you don't what the tenants use in there, do
you?’

A I know they have refrigerators and I know they
have lights. WMost of them have TVs. Many of them have
microwaves.

0 Computers, stereo systems?

A Especially on Fifth Avenue, almost all, I would
say, have computers and stereo systems. ’

Q  But, you don't know who does and who doesn't?
No. |
Some may have it, some may not?

No, I don't know for sure.

o B S @

Some may use 100 kilowatt hour per month, some
nay use 300 kilowatt hour per month. You don't know, right?

A The only thing...

Q I'm asking a question, do you know?

A4 I'm telling you one thing I do know.

JUDGE GESOFF: Answerkyes or no.

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q@ Yes or no, do you know whether certain tenants
use 100 kilowatt hour a month and certain others ﬁse 3007

A No, I don't.
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0  You don't know their usage, period, right?

A That's cdrrect. In the main metered buildings;
that's correct. In the separately metered buildings, I did
call Duquesne Light and got some estimates about their
budget amount, so in that case, I would know.

Q  You only knew ten; is that correct?

A  That's correct.

Q And, you don't know how they will act once the -—
as your counsel asked my witness, you don't know what the
usage will be afterwards; they may go hog wild, they may
not, as far as electric usage, right?

A I would agree.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: That's all I have. Thank you.

JUDGE GESOFF: 11 have one question. You had
mentioned that one of the two buildings in Exhibit 5 has gas
heat. |

THE WITNESS: They both do. They are virtually

- identical. They both have gas heat with one electric pump.

. There are 21 units in the separately metered building, 22

units in the...

JUDGE GESOFF: Time out. The gas heat in these
buildings, there's only one gas...

THE WITNESS: Boiler.

JUDGE GESOFF: Boiler, okay. Thank you.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: I would just follow up on that.
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JUDGE GESOFF: All right.

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ:

Q Do they have central air in those buildings?

A No. In fact, at the centrally metered building,
the Normandy Apartments, probably ten units -— actually,
it's a double building, so I am just giving you one half of
it, the 22-unit side.

Probably five units do have air conditioners during
the summertime, so that's actually included in that %29,
that air conditioning use for five units, for roughly a
quarter of the units for that building. We charge the
tenants $30 a month during the summer months for that.

JUDGE GESOFF: You are talking when you haven't been
asked a guestion.

Do you have anything else, Mr. Herskovitz?

MR. HERSKOVITZ: One second, Your Honor?

JUDGE GESOFF: Sure.

(Mr. Herskovitz conferring with Mr. Zollars.)

BY MR. HERSKOVITZ: |

Q Do you know whether or not the tenants at Tiffany
Apartments want air conditioning?

A I know for a fact that they do want air
conditioning.

Q  All of them?

A Well, the building is centrally air conditioned.
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My impression would be if they don't want air conditioning,
they have two options. They can move out of the building or
they can just not open their vents. |

Q If they don't open their vents, then they would
be paying for somebody else using the air conditioning; is
that ccrrect?

A Théy already are. That's the existing system.
That's the existing layout.

Q  And, under master metering, they may pay for
other things besides air conditioning, correct, --—

A& They will all... ’

Q  —— that they don't use that someone else uses?

A  They will all jointly pay for their —— no, under
my —-~ my proposal to the tenants is that they bring their
budget bill to me. If Apartment A has a $35 a month bill, I
will increase his rent $30. If Apartment comes up with an
$18 bill, I will increase their rent $15.

Q  What do you do for a new tenant?

A  We will have a set rate schedule.

Q How will you know what his usage is?

A Well, we won't know. The other alterative is, as
Mr. Zollars mentioned, is to keep the meters in and read
them ourselves and bill them directly.

As I understand, as long as we don't surcharge

anything additional on it or don't charge them more than
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what we are being charged, that is allowable under the

1

2 Dugquesne Light system, but there we have to buy the meters
3  from Duguesne Light.

4 ‘MR. HERSKOVITZ: Thank you.

5 MR. PATTERSON: That's all I have.

6 JUDGE GESOFF: You are excused. ‘Thank you.

7 (Witness excused.)

8 Do you wish to file briefs, make closing arguments,

9 do both, do neither?

10 MR. HERSKOVITZ: I will defer to the complainant.

11 It's their case. T will do whatever they want to do.

12 MR. PATTERSON: I would like to make a closing

13  argument, Your Honor. I don't see the necessity for briefs
14 unless you want them.

15 JUDGE GESOFF: No; closing arguments are fine.

16 MR. PATTERSON: Essentially my argument is that there
17 is no flat prohibition against mastér metering as shown by
18  the testimony, Rule 41 itself and the Acts supplied to Your
19  Honor from 16 US Code 2601 et sec, otherwise known as PURPA.
20 I believe there is a balancing test to‘be applied

21 which takes into account the long-run benefits to the

22  customers as well as the equitable rates‘for/consumers, I
23  think we have shown through testimony and evidence that‘the
24  tenants in this building would benefit in'therlong run from
25  master metering, both in the ability to have one bill
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monthly for their rent and utilities as well as the volume
discounts passed on td the tenants as a result of the
purchase of electricity through one meter frovauquesne
Light by the landlord.

In addition, according to Rule 41, it prohibits
master metering only for buildings connected after 1981. I
believe it has to be fairly read to include an exception for
buildings that were connected prior to 1981. |

In fact, I believe the last sentence of Rule 41
supports my argument being that it says, "This Rule shall
not effect any practice undertaken prior‘to January 1st,
1981." I read that to mean that in other words, you could
== a practice prior to 1981 would be converting individual

meters to a separate meter. That would be a practice, I

would argue, under Rule 41. Therefore, that practice would

continue for buildings connected prior to 1981.

I believe that we fit into this e#ception given the
fact that we have shown that the building was connected |
prior to 1981, and I think also energy conservation and
deregulation have somewhatkreducéd the necessity of Rule 41
since people are more attuned to cohserving energy. 1 think
seniors do it more often than young people do, frankly.

Dugquesne Light has in fact admitted that there's a
grandfather exemption in this case. I believe that if there

is a grandfather exemption, we fit under it. Thank you.
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JUDGE GESOFF: Thank you.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Your Honor, several comments; I
start off with three words, conservation, subsidization and
discrimination. The reason for this rule is conservation
primarily.

Yéu save energy. How do you save energy? You know
what you use. Energy is not a bottomless pit. Just like
you had the oil shortage back in the 1970s, one of these

days there may be a shortage of energy. Conservation is the

key, and the only way you can conserve is to know what you

use, and the only way you know what you use is to be
individually metered. That is the real reason for Rule 41.
Subsidization comes into play. If you are master
metered and you use a refrigerator and a night light and the
person next door to you uses every electrical gadget in the
book from computers to stereos and never turns the lights
out, the person who just uses the one light and turns it out

and night and has a refrigerator will be payihg some of the

- bill of the person next to them.

Another reason for the Rule, that if you should be

individually metered, discrimination. Other senior centers,

~ senior apartments, are individually metered. To allow this

apartment complex to be master metered would discriminate
against the other ones similarly situated.

The Rule 41 does say, '"The Rule shall not effect any
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practice undertaken prior to January 1, 1981." fThe
complainant, who has the burden of proof, didn't -~ there is
no evidence what the practice was prior to 1981.

I submit that conservation was certainly an issue,
but the complainant never said how -—— how Mr. Patterson can
argue that the practice was in 1981 was allowing switches to
individual metering to master metering is beyond me. There
wasn't anything in anybody's testimony about switching prior
£o 1981 and what the practice was.

As far as education about energy, I'm sure that there
is better education out there, but there's no proof that
people practice what has been preached to them. There's no
proof that people are going to conserve.

The experience of Duguesne Light, as through
Mr. Zollars, is the reverse. If you aren't individually
metered and you don't know what you are using, you tend to
use more of it. I think that's common knowledge. That's

based on anybody's individual practice with regard to

energy.

As far as grandfathering, I think the plaintiffs

don't know the definition of grandfathering. Grandfathering

is, and maybe this will clarify it out of Black's Law

Dictionary, "A provision in a new law or regulation
exempting those already in or a part of the existing system

which is being regulated." More importantly and clearer,
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"Bn exception to a restriction that allows all those already
doing something to continue doing it even if they would be
stopped by the new restriction.™

‘That's not what we have here. They are not —
individual metering is not being prohibited by this rule.
Grandfathering is not the proper way to describe whatever
the ruling is that the complainants want. They are not
grandfathered into this Rule.

Grandfathering would be those that were already
master metered prior to the Rule, and they will stay master
metered. Even though it is now prohibited, they can stay
master metered. They are grandfathered. It effects those
that are master metered, not those that are individually
metered.

I just conclude by saying the three words that I
started with, conservation, sﬁbsidization and
discrimination. That's the reason for the Rule, and we
would be regressing if we said that there‘s no need for
conservation now because everybody is more informed about
it. That doesn’'t make sense to me.

If you want to play on words, if you want to say
buildings connected after January 1, 1981, well we can play

on words too. If you are disconnected to change the system,

‘then you will be connected after 1981 when you get master

metered, so you are being connected. Even though it's
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connected again, you are being connected.

Maybe it's a poor choice or words, but the intent igs
there. It's clear what the reason for it is, and there is
no reason to change it. That's all I have.

- JUDGE GESOFF: You have the burden of proof, so you
¢can Speak last if you wish.

MR. PATTERSON: I would have nothing to add, thank
you, Your Honor.

JUDGE GESOFF: You will get my dec¢ision in due
course, as they say.

MR. HERSKOVITZ: Thank you, Your Honor.

MR. PATTERSON: Thank you.

JUDGE GESOFF: The hearing is adjourned.

(Whereupon, at 11:45 a.m., the hearing was

adjourned. )
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STEINER REALTY

121 EDGEWOOD AVENUE
PITTSBURGH, PENNSYLVANIA 15218
(412) 2620273 i
(A12) 242.02687 (FAX) ; A
ECEIVED
- g
JUN 2 1998 .
PA PUBLIC UTILITY CoMuse
November 20, 1997 SECRITARY'S sﬁé‘éﬁﬁs‘o"’ -
© Mr. Williatn Zollars
Duquesne Light Co. .
411 Seventh Avenue -
Mail Drop 7-899
- Pittsburgh, PA 15219

RE: Tiffany Apartments, main metering request

Dear Bil,
As we discussed on the phone, 1 have an agreement to purchase the Tiffany
Apartments in January 1998. Pact of the plan of purchase was to “main meter” the
N property to tealize volume discounts for electric use that would benefit the building and
the tenants. In addition, we have found that apactment renters, especially senior citizens,
prefer all utilities included as it eliminates the uncertainty of utility costs as well as the
hassfe of bill paying. ~ ‘

1 was rather surprised when I contacted you yesterday and was informed of an
archaic rule 41 of the PUC which prohibits the main metering of a building! You
mentioned the rule was instituted in 1981 during the energy crisis years under the theory
that people conserve more when they are paying directly for electric usage than when the
cost of the usage is included in their rent as in “main metered” buildings. AsImanapea
mix of “maitt metered” and non main-metered buildings, I do riot find strong proof of this
theory in practice, ‘

However, the rule does not apply in the case of the Tiffany. The rule states that
main metering is prohibited for residential dwelling units connected after 1981. The
Tiffany was constructed and “connected” in 1965, thus is exempt from the regulation. I
hereby request authorization and assistance to proceed with the main metering of the

Tiffatiy Apartments after closing in January, ~ s
PLAINTIFF'S o~ A ey

EXHIBIT C-00g314S

D ek 51298 {




The reason I had called yesterday was to find out Duquesne Light’s procedure
and re‘quiremenfs to praceed: Please let me know what is involved in removing the.
existing meters, installing a new main meter and any upgrading of service reqmred to
complete the job. T'would want to coordinate your specifications and requirements with
ry efectrician who would do the work.

Ifthere is any pmblem with my request please respond in vmtmg to the address
above. Thank you for your assistance in this matter.

Very truly youss
i

Casey teiner
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Mm Lﬂg“t (412) 393-6000

411 Seventh Avenue
PO, Box 1930
Pittshurgh, PA 15230-1930

January 2, 1998 R EC E g VE D

Mr. Casey Steiner ‘ JUN 2 1998
Steiner Realty

121 Edgewood Avenue PA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION
Pittsburgh, PA 15218 - SECITTARY'S BUREAU

Re:  Tiffany Apartments
Master Metering Request

Dear Mr. Steiner:

| am writing this letter in response to your letter dated November 20, 1997
specifically requesting the master metering of the Tiffany Apartments, in which -
you intend to purchase.

; It certainly has been a pleasure talking with you on the phone regarding
this request. Throughout our conversations, | have referenced Rule 41 from the
Duguesne Light Company Tariff which prohibits residential master metering.
This Rule of our Tariff was the direct result of the Public Utility Commission’s
Rules and Regulations that became effective July 20, 1984. These regulations
comply with the Bui'ding Conservation Act 222. ' ‘

Although we strive to ensure customer satisfaction, we recognize that it is
also our responsibility is to operate within the Rules and Regulations of our
Tariff. It is for this reason, we cannot honor your request for master metering.

If you have any questions or need additional information regarding this
issue, please feel free to call me at (412) 393-6020.

Sincerely,

(it C. e

William C. Zollars
Account Representative

=3
C-009814E
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DISCONTINUANGE, CURTAILMENT OR INTERRUPTION OF ELECTRIC SERVICE - {Continued)

RULES AND REGULATIONS -« (Continued)

41, PROHIBITION OF RESIDENTIAL MASTER METERING Each residential dwelling unit in a building must

| be individually metered by the Company for buildings connected after January 1, 1981. For the purposes

| of the Rule, a dwelling unit is defined as:

One or more rooms for the use of one or more persons ds a housekeeping unit with space for
~eating, living, and sleeping, and permanent provisians for cooking and sanitation.

' This Rule does not preclude the use of a single meter for the common areas and common facilities of a

t muititenant bullding.

“This Rule shall fiot effect any practice undertaken prior to January 1, 1981.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

42. METER TESTING The Comipany will inspect or test the accuracy of a meter at the request of the
customer for whor the meter registers setvice, but reserves the fight to require payment of the fees set

| forthin 52 Pa. Code § 57.22 for such test.

449. OTHER SERVICES The Company may, where possible, provide and charge a reasonable fee for

services including, but not limited to, energy audits, equipment inspections, technical reports and other
similar services, at the request of the customer. Where possible, the Company will give an advanced,

- written estimate of the cost to provide the service.

| 44. SURGE PROTECTION SERVICE Surge Shield ™™, a surge suppression device that will reduce or
eliminate voltage surges, is available to customers pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth below.

- “The device is mounted behind the meter sacket at the customer's prefise.

A, Availability

The Company will provide Surge Shield ™, to any customer with a 120/240 volt single-phase

meter upon request, provided that the custorner is determined by the Company to have an
acceptable credit history.

B. Billing
A charge of $4.65 per month for Surge Protection Service will be billed quarterly for a totat of
$18.95. (One hundred and forty customers who elected monthly billing in the initial stage of
the pilot program were subsequently offered a $0.25 per quarter discount to accept quarterly

billing. This discount will remain in effect for those customers.) At the Company’s option,
monthly billing may be offered in the future. ‘
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%:' Biacﬁridkusage analysis
Normandy Apartments . '
5530 Fifth Avenue, 22 unit building, €lectric bill is for house
lights, all apartment electric usage and furnace pumps
Treshaven Associates, 5540 Fifth Avenue, 21 unit building,

electric bill i{s for all house lights and furnace pumps, but not
apartment electric.

Comparison of electric bills for period of March 20 to April 21,

1998.
Treshaven : Normandy
KWH 2064 ; 6500
cost 219.91 590.85
Cost/KWH  $0.107 50,091

Presume that the usage for house lights for each building is
equal, i.e., 2064 KWH for each. Thus, the electric tsage for the
22 apartments at the Normandy is 4436 KWH. The average for each
apartment is 201.64 KWH for this period.

Under DLCO tariff for RS residential service the cost per
average unit use would be as follows:

Service fea 6.38
usage charge
201.64 @ 11.66 cents/KWH - 23.51
Energy Cost Rate Credit : ‘
«3628/kwh (50.73)
' monthly cost $28.16
per KWH cost $§0.145

Multiplying this per apartment unit average by the 22
apartments brings the cost for apartment usage only to $641.52
add to this the $219.91 cost that Treehaven Apartments incurred
for house lights during March/April period; the total payment to
DLCO if the Normandy Apartments were not main metered comes to
$861.43, $270 more than we pay buying in bulk, almost 46% higher
than the main-metered hill of $590.85.
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_ The Tiffany Apartmentsd use much more electricity than the
Normandy Apartments, especially during the summer. The volume
discount will be even higher. The per KWH cost at the Tiffany
Apartments is 8.39 cents/Kul for the June 20, 1997 to July 22,
1997 reading period as compared to the Normandy per KWH cost of
9.11 cents/KWH. 'This 8.5 percent discount rate should be higher
iftaliydf the electric usage at the Tiffany Apartments is main
metered.

To illustrate the impact on the Tiffany Apartment tenants,
who in general, use less electric than the Normandy Apartments, T
‘have estimated the §3 geparately metered units with a usage of
150 RWH per month,

Under DLCO tariff for RS residential service the cost per
average unit use would be as follows:

Service fee 6.38

usage charge

150 KWH € 11.66 cents/KWH 17.49

Enerqgy Cost Rate Credit

+3628 /kwh ($0.54)
monthly cost §23.33
per KWH cost $0.156

Bl . '

Notice the KWH cost if almost &90% higher than the 8,39
cents/KWH for the house meter currently. The estimated cost to
the building of the usage of the 83 units if they were
main-metered at a cost of 8.33 cents/KWH would be $§1,044 pexr
month. Compare this costs to the tenant cost of $23.33 times 83
units or $1,936.39. To state that the low consumption users are
not being penalized is wrong.




16 § 2601

§ 2601. Findings

CONSERVATION  Ch. 46

The Congress finds that the protection of the public health, safety; and
welfare, the preservation of national security, and the proper exercise of
congressional authority under the Constitution to regulate interstate coms

merce require—

(1) a program providing for increased conservation of electric ener-
gy, increased efficiency in the use of facilities and resources by electric

utilities, and equitable retail rat

es for electric consumers,

(2) a program to improve the wholesale distribution of electric
energy, the reliability of electric service, the procedures concerning
consideration of wholesale rate applications before the Federal Energy

Regulatory Commission, the participation of the public in matters
before the Commission, and t0 provide other measures with respect to
the regulation of the wholesale sale of electric energy,

(3) a program to provide for the expeditious development of hydro-
electric potential at existing small dams to provide needed hydroelectric

power,

(4) a program for the conservation of natural gas while insuring that
rates to natural gas consumers ate equitable,
(5) a program to encourage the development of crude oil transporta-

tion systems, and

(6) the establishment of certain other authorities as provided in title

V1 of this Act..

(Pub.L. 95-617, § 2, Now. 9, 1978, 92 Stat, 3119.)

Historical Note

References 1a text. This Act, feferred to
i par. (6): is Pub.L. 95517, Nov. 9, 1978, 92
Stat, 3117, as amended, kiown as the Public
Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978. T
tle VI of this Act enacted sectiofis 824a-4 and
4645 of this title and sections 7% to 1Tz of
Title 15, Commerce and Trade, amended sec-
tion 717€ of Title 15 and sections 1311, 1312,
and 1314 to 1316 of Title 30; Mineral Lands
and Mining, and énacted provisions set out as
a note under section 2621t of thig ttle. For
complete classification of this - Act to the
Code, see Short Title note below and Tables
volumé. . ;

Codifieation. This section was not enacted
as part of Title § of Pub,L. 95-617, which
comprises this chaptér.

Short Title, Section 1 of Pub.L. 95-617
provided that: *Fhis Act {which enacted this

chapter, and sections 3233, §24a~1 to B24a-4,

324i to 824k and 8254-1, and 2701 to 2708 of

this title, sections 717x of 7172 and 3201 to |
1211 of Title 15, Commerce and Teade, séc- |
tion 6808 of Title 42, “The Public Health and ]
Welfare, and séctions 4001 to 2012 of Title |
43, Public Lands, amended sections 796, 824,
$24a, 824d and 835d of this title, section iy
if Title 15, sections 1311, 1312 and 1314 to
1316 of Title 30, Mineral Lands and Mining
and section 6801 to 6807 of Tifle 42 and
enacted “provisions set out as riotes urider
sections 824, 824a, 824d, 825d, and 2621 of

this title] may be cited as the “Public Utility
Regulatory Policies Act of 1978%."

Leglslative History. For legislative tistory
and purpose of Pub.L. §$-617, sée 1978 US.
Code Cong. and Admi. News, p. 7659.

Code of Federal Regulations

General rules of Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, see {8 CFR 375.101 et sequ 385.101

et sed.

Loans for development of wind energy systems and small hydroelectric power projécts, see 10

CER 794.1 et seq:
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16 § 2603
Commerce aad Trade, For complete classifi-

cation: of this Act to the Code, see section
717w of Title 15 and Tables volume.

CONSERVATION ~ Ch. 44:

Legislative History. For legislative History
and purpose of Pub.L, 95617, see 1978 US,
Code Cong. and Adnn News, p. 7639.

Codification. This section was not enacted
as part of Title 1 of PubL. 95-617, which
comprises this chapter.

Library References
Moriopolies €9,
C.18, Monopolies § 17 et seq.
SUBCHAPTER I—RETAIL REGULATORY POLICIES FOR
ELECTRIC UTILITIES
Cross References
Surisdiction of United States court over action atising under this subchapter,

this title.
Proceedings commenced prior to Nov. 9, 1978, to substantially conform with requirements of

this subichapter, see séction 2634 of this titte,

sée séction 2633 of

§ 2611. Purposes
The purposes of this chapter are to encourage-—
(1) conservation of energy supplied by electric utilities;
(2) the optimization of the efficiency of use of facilities and resotirces
by electric utilities; and
3) equitable rates to electric consumers.
(Pub.L. 95-617, Title 1, § 101, Now. 9, 1978, 92 Stat. 3120)

Historical Note

References in Text, This chapter, referred and Welfare. For complete classification of
(1 text, i the originab read “this fitle”,  Title 1 to the Code, see Tables volume.

meaning Title I (section 101 et seq.) of Pub.L. e e
95517, Nov. 9, 1978, 92 Stat. 3120, which Legislative History. For legislative history
enacted this chapter and amended sections  afd purpose of Pub.L, 95-617, se¢ 1978 US,
6801 to 6808 of Title 42, The Public Health Code Cong. and Adm. News, p. 7659.
Cross Reférences
Seasonal diversity exchange of electric powet o 4ad from Canada it furtherance of purposes
under this section found, see section §24a=4 of this title.

Library References
Electricity &1, 11 to 115, )
15, Electricity §§ 1 et seq., 24 to 37,
Notes of Decisions
1, State tegulation or contrel

Title 15 directing state to consider specified
ratesmaking standards do not violate US.
CA. Const. Amend, 10, but merely estab-

602
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fished fequiréments for continued state activi-
This subchapter and section 3201 et seq.of & in otherwise preemptible field and require

; only considetation of federal standards and if
the state has no commissioi of simply stops
regulating it need not even entertain the fed-
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16 § 2623 CONSERVATION C

§ 2623, Adoption of certain standards

(a) Adoption of standards. %
;‘i—i&e

fter November 9, 1978, each State regula

h electric utility for which it has ratemaki

authority), and each nonregulated electric utility, shall provide public not

and conduct a hearing respecting the standards established by subsection f
of this section and, on the pasis of such hearing, shail—

(1) adopt the stan

(other than paragraph (4)

or nonregulated electric ut

Not later than two years &
authority {with respect to eac

dards established by subsection (b) of this sectit
thereof) if, and to the extent, such authofily
ility determines that such adoption is ap
priate to carry out the purposes of this chapter, is otherwise approp
ate, and is consistent with otherwise applicable State law, and

(2) adopt the standard established by subsection ®) (@) of 1
section if, and to the extent, such authority or nonregulated ¥
atility determines that such adoption is appropriate and consistent

otherwise applicable State law.

For purposes of any determination under paragraphs (1) or (2) and’s
ceview of such determination in any court in accordance with section 2
of this title, the purposes of this chapter supplerment otherwise applicai
tate law. Nothing in this subsection prohibits any State reguld
authority or nonregulated electric utility from making any determing
that it is not appropriate to adopt any such standard, pursuant 1o

authority under otherwise applicable State law. ,

{by Establisiment

The following Federal standards are hereby established:

(1) Master metering
To the extent determined appropriate under section 2625(d). oF;
title, master metering of electric service in the case of yew buil
shall be prohibited or restricted to +he extent necessary to Carry
purposes of this chapter.
) A
{2) Autematic adjustrnent clauses
ease any rate pursuant to anr auto

No electric utility may incr
clause meets the requirements of se

' adjustment clause unless such
2625(¢) of this title.
{3) Information 16 conaumaers
Each electric utility shall transmit to each of its electri¢ consumy
information regarding rate schedules in accordarice with the requifts
ments of section 2625(f) of this title.

{4} Proceduraes tor termination of electric sdrvice :
srminate eléctric service to any ¢

No electric utility may t ,
procedures described in section 262

consumer except pursuant (o
this title.
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# such hearing, shall— 5
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.65 of this chapter, is otherwise ah
terwise applicable State law, and:
tablished by subsection (b)(4) i
such authority or nonregulat
loption is appropriate and co
‘n under paragraphs (1) or (2) a
1y coutt in aécordazme’w:th;’m
chapter supplement otherwise applic
ssection prohibits any State regy
utility from making any detern
spt any such standard, pursvar
sle State law.
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5 are hereby established:

stee metering :
ippropriate under sgction 2625(d]
tric service in the case of new b
d to the extent necessary o carry

ik
5 adjustment clauses ‘ ;
rease any rate pursuant to an automs

clause meets the requirements of <

Hon to consumers | 3
cansmit to each of its eiegtm; ;onsnmqj,
‘hedules in accordance with the
s title.

Jifaination of electrlc sarvics: L
sminate electric service to any M§
procedures described i section 262
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Ch. 46 UTILITY REGULATORY POLICIES 16 § 2624
{5) Advertising
No electric utility may recover from any person other than the
shareholders (or other owners) of such utility any direct or indirect
expenditure by such utility for promotional or political advertising as
defined in section 2625(h) of this title.

(€) Procedural requirements

Each State regulatory authority (with respect to each electric utility for
which it has ratemaking authority) and each nonregulated electric utility,
within the two-year period specified in subsection (a) of this section, shall
(1) adopt, pursuant to subsection (a) of this section, each: of the standards
established by subsection (b) of this section or, (2) with respect to any such
standard which is not adopted, such authority or nonregulated electric
ptility shall state in writing that it has determined not to adopt such
standard, together with the reasons for such determination. Such statement
of reasons shall be available to the public.

(Pub.L. 95-617, Title I, § 113, Nov. 9, 1978, 92 Stat. 3123.)

Historical Note

References in Text, This chapter, referred
1o bt subsecs. (a) and (bY1), in the original
read “this title”, meaning Title I (section 101
o seq.) of Pub.L, 95-617, Nov. 9, 1978, 92
st 3120, which enacted this chapter and
.meaded sections 6801 to 6808 of Title 42,

The Public Health and Welfare. For com-
plete classifications of Title T to the Code, see
Tables volume.

Legislative History. For legistative history

and purpose of Pub.L. 95-617, sec 1978 US.
Code Cong. and Adm. News, p. 7659.

Cross References

Reports by state regulatory authority and nonregulated electric utility on standards established
under this section, se¢ section 2626 of this title.

Separate metéring for new butldings, see section 2625 of this title.

Sate law references treated a$ federal law. references with respect to nonsegulated electric
utility and Tennessee Valley Authotity, see section 2627 of this title.

Yoluntary guidelines for standards established under this section prescribed by Secretary, see

séction 2641 of this title.

Notes of Decisions

1. Advertising ¢costs

Rules of Public Unlities Commission pre-
suding all electric and gas utilitres from -
Juding certain advertising and other costs in
perating expenses were not inconsistént wath
wquirements of this chapier by applying stan-
ndy of subsec. (b)Y (5) of this section to smail

§ 2624, Lifeline rates

gas companies where Commission found that
goals of this chapter to foster energy conses
vation and equitable rates to consuineis
would be furthered by applying said stan-
dards to all vulities. - Appeal of Concord
Natural Gas Corpl. 1981, 433 A2d 1291, 121
NH. 685

{a) Lower rates
No provision of this chapter prohibits a State regulatory authority (with
espect to an electric utility for which 1t has ratemaking authority) or a
wonregulated electric utility from fixing, approving, or allowing to go into
dlect a rate for essential needs {as defined by the State regulatory authority
it by the nonregulated electric utility. as the case may be) of residential
611
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L mteggnd': e standar
ination. | - P
or ﬁﬁn[egﬁlﬁtd clectric utiitvcdd
thsection (a) of this sectios ‘el
e State regulatory authority hi
ek State regulated electric
case may be, shall determine "2
rate should be implemented by

sededings o
- apply to the requirements
Lo

18, 92 Stat. 3124.) ’

{ Note

Heaith and Welfare. For complete
tion of Title [ to the Code, se Table:‘r‘
Legislative History. For legistative
and purpase of BubL. 93611, see 197
Code Cong, and Adra. News, p. 1659,

*
* 3
¥

Decisions:
Convn of Obio, 1982, 442 NE2
OhioStid 64, 2 OBR. 619, | & *
3. Powers and duiies of Commirslons

Publie Service Commission did 162
ot making finding as to whethers
based™ lifeling electric rats:
fiore equitable than current :
rate structure, swnce - applicable: &
only dirccted the Commission- ig
desirability of insttuting mawhnkm
lower than cost-based rates. Citizens Actiomy,
Coalition: of Tndians, Inc.. v Pubhc Setritg”
Co, of Indians, Ind.App. 4 Dist.
N.E2d 98, 29 ALR. 4th 606 T

This section, requiting state public wtilly

regulatory ¢ommissions to coaduct evids

ty hedring 10 determine whether lifeline: 5ot

should. be adopted for residential aectmaaﬁ
suthérs: sunply grants state regulstory suthers
ity the power to adapt of approve & “rate S0k

essental needs'™ which is lower thin -5

sepvice standards tus seeton does. sot 1 s

that commission define *essential needs”

Cyreater Cleveland vglfﬁre Rég::a;‘m
108 v, Publie Grilities Comn. G

toit, Iné v, Publi i ,f&é

et s
b

1982, 443 N.E2d 1288, &
QBR. 619, o

Utider this section and section 2621 of (el
title respectively défining cost-of-sccvice PEs:

12

s those rates which: reflect actual cost of
seaviding electric service to cerfain class and
juthorizing adopuon: of Jifeline rates, lifeline
tes, by definition, consistof rates whick are
lower . thai cost-of-sérvice rate, ot rates
which afe based on er equivalent to cost-of-
grvice Tates,  Greater Cleveland Welfare
Rights Organization, Inc. v. Public. Utilities
com'n of Ohio, 1982, 442 N.E2d 1288, 2
ohio St.3d 62. 2 O.B.R. 619.
3, Lifeline rates—Generaily

Decision of the Public Service Commission
that genieral lHfelise electnc mte structure
gould give false price signals to consumers
was supported by substantial evidence. Citi-
seis Action Coalition of Indiana, Inc. v. Pub-
ie Service Co. of Indiana, Ind.App. ¥ Dist.
1983, 450 N.E.2d 98,

3 == Assistance to low income customers

Public Service Commission did dot err in
finding vnly moderate correlation between i~
come and electncity consumption, and in uti-
jzirig that finding in concluding that general
ifeline electric raté was not effective and
squitable means of providing assistance to
aeedy tesidential electricity customers, Citis
sefi Action Coalition of Indiana, Inc. v. Pub-
tic Serviée Co. of Indiana;, Ind.App. 4 Dist.
1983, 450 N.E2d 98, 29 A.L.R. 4th €06

Where Public Utilities Commission’s fejecs
sont of lifeline fates for electric service was
hased en conclusion that lifeline rates would
sot fulfill proposed goals and would resulf in
mposition of inequitable rates, Commission
determined that lifeline rates would be inap-
propriate vehicle to aid low and fixed income
customers, and thus it secmeéd apparent that
tites. would ot have been adopted even in

§ 2625. Special rules for standards
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absence of existing direct assistance program
Commission’s pareithcrical reference to avail-
ability of other assistince programs in area
did not constitute ertor,. Greater Cleveland
Welfare Rights ‘Organization; [nc. v. Public
Utilities Com'n of Ohio, 1982, 442 N.E.2d
1288, 2 Ohio St.3d 62, 2 O.B.R. 619.

3, Evidentiary hearing requirement

State regulatory authority complies with
this section relating to lifeline rates when it
holds an evidentary hearing to evaluaté
whether lifeline rates should be implentented.
Greater Cleveland Welfare Rights Organiza-
tion, lnc. v. Public Utilities Com'n of Ohio,
1982, 442 N.E.2d 1288, 2 Ohio St.3d 62, 2
O.B.R. 619.

A contested case heaning pursuant to
R.L.H. 1955, Supp.1981, § 91=9, at which
extensive evidence was preseiited, in which
appellant consumer advocates fully partici-
pated; and in which detailed findings of fact
and conclusions of law were ertered, satisfied
tequircment of “evidentiaty hearing” under
subsec. (b of this section providing for adop-
tion of lifeline slectric rates. Application of
Hawaiian Elec. Co.; Inc., Hawaii 1983, 669
P.24 148.

6. Burdes of proof

Consumer advocates whio intervened in e«
view of electric company rate increase seeking
establishment by state Public Utilities Com-
mission of lifeling tates under this section
were parties initiating administrative proceed-
ing investigating adoption of these cates and,
a5 such, had burden of proof. Application of
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{a) ‘Cost of service

In undertaking the consideration and making the determination under
section 2621 of this title with respect to the standard concerning cost of
service established by section 2621(d) (1) of this title, the costs of providing
dlectric service to each class of electric consumers shall, to the maximum
extent practicable, be determined on the basis of methods prescribed by the
State regulatory authority (in the case of a State regulated electric utility) or
by the electric utility (in the case of a nonregulated electric utility). . Such

methods shall to the maximum extent practicable—
(1) permit identification of differences in cost-incurrence, for each
such class of electric consumers, attributable to daily and seasonal time

of use of service and

(2) pesmitpidentification of differences in cost-incurrence attributable
to differ a%@@‘? xgmn%i?}nd energy components of cost. In

Rk
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prescribing such methods, such State regulatory authority ot nonregu.
fared electric utility shall take into account the extent to which total
costs to an electric utility are likely to change if—
(A) additional capacity is added to meet peak demand relative
1o base demand; and ;
(B) additional kilowatt-hours of electric energy are delivered to
electric consumers.
b}y Time-ot-day rates
In undertaking the consideration and making the determination required
under section 2621 of this title with respect to the standard for tine-of-day
rates established by section 2621(d)(3) of this title, 2 time-of-day rate
charged by an electric utility for providing alectiic service to edch class of
electric consuiners shall be determined to be cost-effective with respect to
each such class if the long-run benefits of such rate to the electric utility and
its electric consumers in the class corcerned are likely to exceed the
metering costs and other costs associated with the use of such rates.
{€) Load anagemént techniques

In undertaking the consideration and making the determination required
under section 2621 of this title with respect to the standard for load
management techniques established by section 2621(d) (6) of this title, a
load management technique shall be determined, by the State tegulatory

authority or nonregulated electric utility, 10 be cost-effective ) -

(1) such technigue is likely to reduce maximum kilowatt demarnd o
the electric utility, and

(2) the long-run cost-savings to the utility of such reduction are
likely to exceed the longsrun costs to the utility associated with
implementation of such technique,

{d) Master metating
Separate metering shall be determined appropriate for any new building
for purposes of section 2623(b) (1) of this title if— S

(1) there is more than one unit in such building,

{23 the occupant of each such unit has control over a pottion of the
electric energy used in such unit. and :

(3) with respect 1o such portion of electric energy used int such unit,
the long-run benefits to the electric consumers. it such building exceed
the ¢osts of purchasing and installing separate meters in such building.

{8} Automati¢ adjustment clauses
() An automatie adjustment clause of an electric utility meets the
cequiréments of this subsection if—

(A) such clause is determined, not less often than every four years,
by the State reguiatory authoruy (with respect to an electric unlity for
which 1t has ratemakanig authonty) or by the electric utility (in the case
of o norregututed electnie utdity). after an evidentiary heaning, o
provide incentives for etficient use of resources (including incentives for ¢
economical purchase and use of fuel and elecinic energy) by such
electric uniity, and '

bid




. e y: & o A57
RECENE@ |
N2 198 PUBIICP%¥§§§¥¥A§£§MISSION

5 Harrisburg, PA 17120 .
PAPURLIC UT\L‘\%(;%}S\&?‘ON D O CU MEN T Meeting held February 20, 1981
: T ‘tAR 'S L ot | \ ]

vl Commissioners Present: }:'{)

Susan M. Shanaman, Chaiéﬁa@ Eoggurring

Michael Johnmson, concurring in part and dissenting in part
James H. Cawley, concurring in part and dissenting in part
Linda C. Taliaferro, concurring in part and dissenting in part

Pennsylvania Public Utility Commission R~80011069
Jones & Laughlin Steel Corporation R-80011069C001
Crueible, Inc. R-80011069C002
United States Steel Corporation R-80011069C003
Wood-McGraw & Co. = (Commercial Complainants) R-80011069C004
Joseph Horne Company - (Commercial Complainants) R=-80011069C005
Equitable Life Assurance Society of the U.S. - R-80011069C006
g (Commiercial Complainants)
; Equitable/Allianz Pennsylvania Enterprises ~ R~80011069C007
: = (Commercial Complainaats) -
i “*. Oliver Realty, Inc. - (Commercial Complainants) R-80011069C008
| -Duquesne University ~ (Commercial Complainants)- R-80011069C009
E Gimbels - (Commercial Complainants) R-80011069C010
| Maureen Andrechak, et al. ~R-80011069C011
g City of Pittsburgh R-80011069C012
' Consumar Advocate R-80011069C013

“United Steelworkers Building Fund =
(Commercial Complainants)
Armco, Inc.
Kaufmann's - (Commercial Complainants)
Hospital Council of Weste:gsﬁg?nsylvania
General Motors 0 BB B It pey
v. gi{xi£?@§§§§§§§§ ﬁnggg

Duquesne Light Company Lo/
it ,
_ VU 04 n99p .

Investigation Upon the Commission's Own
Motion into the Extended Outages of the
Beaver Valley I Generating Station.

- {Duquesne Light Company)

Petition of the Commission Trial Staff
to modify the net energy clause of
Duquesne Light Company.

Petition of City of Pittsburgh and
Hayor Richard S. Caliguiri to modify
the net energy clause of Duquesne .
Light Company.

= 1069C014

R-80011069C015
R-80011069C016
R-80011069C017
R=-80011069C018

1-79070314

P-79040173

P-79040173

-/
C-00Fs14Z
512
pPIHFS
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The exceptions of PAJE and the Consumer Advocate are denied.

2. PURPA

The Public Utility‘Régalaticn\Palicy'Actfcf‘1978’(PURPA), 16
U.8.C., 82601, et seq., requires state regulatory ratemaking authorities
to consider and make a determination concerning whether or not certain
rate standards‘established.byﬁtha Act are appropriate to be implemented

in the state (16 U.S.C. §2621), The stated purposes of that Act are as

follows:
e = (1) T Conservation=of enexgy-supplied by elsctric wrilitissy - I Tl

(2) the optimization of the efficiency and use of facilities
and resources by electric utilities:

{3) equitable rates to electric consumers (PURPA §101)

Congress specifically stated that nothing prohibits a regulatory
bedy from mékiag apy determination that it is not appropriate to implement
any of the delineated standards (16 U.S,Q‘ §2621(a}). The only requirements
are that a determination be arrived at after public notice and hearing;
that ﬁhe determination be in writing; on record evidence; and, if the
Cémmissién declines to implement a standard, the reasons for that decision
be in writing and available to the public. Section 2621(d) establishes

the following standards:

(1) Cost of service. =~ Rate charged by any electric
utility for providing electric service to each tlass
~of electric consumers shall be designed, to the max~
imum extent practicable, to reflect the costs of
‘providing electric service to such class, as determined
under section 2625(a) of this title.

-~ 139 -
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USS argues that lifeline rates result in discrimination and
are an inefficient and inequitable way to aid residential customers.
USS also contends that they would retard comservation efforts in view of
the improper price signals which would be received by the affected
customers. Further, that the lifeline rate concept is being investigated
by the Pennsylvania Legislature and such a broad economic and social
issue should not be considered within the confines of a rate ?roceeding<
USS recommends that lifeline rates be rejected for Duquesme (USS Main
Brief, p. 17).

The main contention of the Consumer Advocate ;égarding low

usage rasidential eustomers has been fully discussed above under the

e

S i iy B
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standagd,impiies service below cost the standard is not adopted.

h. Remaining PURPA Standards

The Administrative Law Judge recommended that Duquesne be
found in compliance with the remaining standards of: (1) information to
customers; (2) the automatic adjustment clause; (3) termination of

sexvice; (4) advertising expenses; and, (5) master metering. The Consumer .

‘Advocate excepted as to information to customers and automatic adjustment

¢lause.

We find Duquesne in compliance with these standards and the

exceptions of the Consumer Advocate are denied.
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Matter of Congervation Incentives,
Including Demand Metering for
Duquésihe Light Company
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(Subject to Commission Approval)
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BEFORE THE

PENNSYLVANTIA PUBLIC UTILITY COMMISSION

Pennsylvania Public Utility
Commission, et al.

Docket Number
R=80011069
I-79070314

I=79070316
s ,

e = Ep EE BE sR e

Duquesne Light Company

-

RECOMMENDED DECISION

(Subject to Commission Approval) <

I. HISTORY OF THE PROCEEDINGS

On April 28, 1980, Duquesde Light Company (Duquesne, Respon-
dent, or Company) filed with the Commission Supplement No. 38 ﬁc its
Tariff Electric-Pa. P.U.C. No. 14, together with the required supporting
data, to become effective June 28, 1980. Supplemeﬁt No. 38 was designed
to produce a one-step increase of approximately 187 in additional
annual base rate revenues, amounting to $113,047,942, based upon the
level of operations for che,lé-mduchs ended December 31, 1979.

On June 11, 1980, the Commission ordered Supplemgnc No. 38
be made subject to investigation, and, by operation of law, the tariff
supplemenit was suspended until January 28, 1981 (R~80011069). The
Commission further ordered that the Administrative Law'Judgebdevelop

a complete record and make $pecific recommendations coticerning:




1. The National Energy Act, and in particular the

Public Utility Regulatory Policies Act of 1978:

2. The issues arising out of the Commission's current

investigations at I-79070314 and I=79070315 involving

outages at Beaver Valley 1 and the CAPCO construction
program which are relevant to the rates of Duquesne

Light Company, and

3. The conclusions and issues raised in & management

audit, at Docket No. D-78M00140, of Duquesne's operation

of its Warwick coal mine.

In addition, the previously instituted couservation
investigation at I~79070316 was subsequently consolidated with these
rate proceedings. B

A prehearing conference was held on the rate proceedings
on June 26; 1980. Eighteen (18) formal complaints were filed. In
addition, on June 26, 1980, the Pemnsylvania Alliance for Jobs and
Eneréy's:(PAJE) petition to intervene in these rate proceedings
was granted.

On August 28, 1980, the Commission, acting on a Request
for Certification, sustained the Administrative Law Judge's ruling that
the Governor's Energy Council be permitted to also intervenme in
these rate proceedings.

Twenty~eight (28) days of evidentiary hearings were held,
during which a record of 4,221 pages was developed.

Duquesne presented its evidence through nineteen (19) witnesses,
together with supporting exhibits. In addition, Duquesne submitted

Twenty~nine (29) statements of direct and
supplemental testimony,

Thirty-three (33) exhibits associated wich
direct and supplemental testimony,

.
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I agree with Doquesne that the CA'y recomaendatien xh;‘)ﬁ.d
ba rojected since the costs {nvolved in this propossl would Iar
outueigh the mézpcndingly w211l xmount of addftfonal information
vhich would ba available to tha average customar. !

- adjusteent claose ehould ba refected.

Antosatic Addustpant Clanse
. I agrea with Duquesne and the Staff thac sufficent :
in¢entives for efficient vae of resources already exlst in the fuel

¢lause. Therefore, any changa from Duquesna's currwnt sutomatice

émﬁnti‘onbf Scrvicn and Adv:tti:i.ng_ Expensés

: -
« .

Based npon the record v ﬁnd uct:hing unx‘euonnble viﬂx ‘

respect: to Diquesns's cm:tmc nr:vice terminstfon and advctt:iaing

jﬁmtic&s and expensen.

Houtor Hoteclug

St:afﬁ vitncs: Birga rccazzz:uﬁ:: that Hastar Hatqring be pro—

‘ i hihitc& exccpt whcrc. Mﬁdtml mﬁaring is impract:ical. Duguesne

R Fof.ntt mn: that ite tm:iff riles 42 sud 18 offectively elininats

- Huster Hx:tering excopt vhera i¢ casi be shown that apqcial ciretmastances

exist (Duquésue Br. p. 207). Sirce ndmz of th& parties appear to
dicpate'mqueana"a compliince with thi{s stendard, itr adepticn for Duquesne

is yecosnerdod.

| 3 .
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3., Master Metering

Trial Staff witness Birge recommends prohibition of Master
Metering, except where individual metering is impractiCai. Duquesne's
Tariff Rule 42 prohibits Master Metering for residential structures
connected after January 1, ;981. In addition,‘Tariff Rule 18, with
limited exceptions, requires that all electrie energy shall be N
cousumed by the customer to whom the Company furnishes such eneregy.
Tariff Rule 18 effectively controls Master Metering in commercial
office buildings, while retaining flexibility to permit Master Metering
of commercial temants who may have shifting office space or store
space requirements.

Duquesne's current Tariff Rule 18 and 42 would appear to

satisfy the recommendation of the Staff's witness.
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